Township of Roxbury
Planning Board Minutes
June 17, 2020
	

ROXBURY TOWNSHIP PLANNING BOARD
Regular Meeting – June 17, 2020 at 7:30PM 
LOCATION CHANGED to REMOTE

A regular remote meeting of the Township of Roxbury Planning Board was held on 
Wednesday, June 17, 2020 at 7:30 p.m., remotely in the Municipal Building at 1715 Route 46, Ledgewood, N. J. After a salute to the flag Mr. Bautz, Chairman of the Board read the
“Open Public Meetings Act.”

NOTICE WAS GIVEN that the June 17, 2020 regular meeting of the Roxbury Township 
Planning Board, originally scheduled to take place at 7:30PM in the Council Room of the Municipal Building, was instead held remotely.  The meeting was open to the public via alternate means to provide the ability to listen and the opportunity to be heard during the public portions of the meeting by calling the following teleconference line: 1-929-205-6099 (“Welcome to Zoom”) entering Meeting ID: 873 2535 0293  Participant ID:  #  and password: 332304.
All applications of the applicants who are to appear before the Planning Board on the aforementioned date will be available on line via our Township website at www.roxburynj.us
The purpose of the regular Planning Board meeting is to address the items on the Agenda.
Formal action will be taken. For more information including details of the meeting agenda please contact Dolores Tardive, Roxbury Township Planning Board Secretary at tadived@roxburynj.us or (973) 448-2078   
*To access exhibits:	 https://www.roxburynj.us/DocumentCenter/Index/298		

BOARD MEMBERS PRESENT: 
Mr. Potillo, Mr. Wetzel, Ms. Overman, Mr. DeFillippo, Mr. Shadiack, Mr. DiDomenico, 
Mr. Rilee, Ms. Vitiello, Mr. Bautz.

PROFESSIONAL STAFF:
Mr. Paul Ferriero, P.E., Ferriero Engineering 
Mr. Thomas Germinario, Esq.
Mr. Russell Stern, P.P. Township Planner
Mr. Rob Kuncken, IT

Chairman, Mr. Bautz explained the protocol for the meeting.

MINUTES of May 6, 2020
Mr. Rilee made a motion to approve the minutes of May 6, 2020; Mr. Wetzel seconded.
Roll call:  Mr. Rilee, yes; Mr. Wetzel, yes; Mr. Potillo, yes; Ms. Overman, yes; 
Mr. DeFillippo, yes; Mr. Shadiack, yes; Mr. DiDomenico, yes; Ms. Vitiello, yes; 
Mr. Bautz, yes.


COMPLETENESS:
PBA-19-010 LAKESIDE BLVD REAR, LLC.,   Block 10901, Lot 12, Lakeside Blvd Rear, Landing, I-5 zone Preliminary Site Plan Application for a 3,680 sf building for vehicle storage and office space.
Mr. Stern explained this is a Preliminary Site Plan application for a 3,680 sf building for vehicle storage as well as modification to the existing site for some of the existing tenants; that was reviewed by myself and Mr. Ferriero.  It is the staff’s recommendation to deem this application complete and schedule it for a public hearing.  
Mr. Rilee questioned the waivers requested by the applicant.
Mr. Ferriero discussed the identified waivers.

Mr. Rilee made a motion that based on Mr. Ferriero’s review the application may be deemed complete subject to the waivers identified, submission of the DWG file and also the comments from Mr. Stern, Mr. DeFillippo seconded.
Roll call: Mr. Rilee, yes; Mr. DeFillippo, yes; Mr. Potillo, yes; Mr. Wetzel, yes; Ms. Overman, yes; Mr. Shadiack, yes; Mr. DiDomenico, yes; Ms. Vitiello, yes; Mr. Bautz, yes.

APPLICATIONS:
PBA-19-007 ADLER ROXBURY, LLC.,   Block 9501, Lot 1, 271 Kings Highway, Landing, LI/OR zone Preliminary Site Plan Application for a 470,044 sf warehouse building, drive aisles and parking areas. Carried to July 15, 2020 with no further notice.

Block 12301, Lot 2, 100 Stierli Court, Mt. Arlington, OB zone Amended Preliminary Site Plan Application to remove loading dock and add two electric car 
charging stations. 
John Rizzo, Esq. representing the applicant HJR Group, LLC; before the Board with an Amended Site Plan application for the property located at 100 Stierli Court on the Mt. Arlington boarder, in the Office Building district near Howard Blvd. The property is owned by HJR Group and occupied by MedPro Systems. HJR is coming before the Board seeking Preliminary and Final Site Plan approval for an Amendment to a Major Site Plan. The primary focus of this application is to expand the parking lot for a modest increase in staff.  We acknowledge with the current emphasis on remote workforce that the timing is poor, but HJR Group, doing business as MedPro, consultant to pharmaceutical industry is optimistic on the economy rebounding. The project engineer is Mr. Tibor Litincsics, P.E., P.P., Conklin Associates.
Mr. Howie Ungemach, a partner of HJR Group was sworn in (as a fact witness)
100 Stierli Court, Suite 100 Mt. Arlington, NJ
Mr. Ungemach explained he is a property owner and partner of HJR Group LLC, doing business as MedPro Systems, a IT Consultant (software) for the pharmaceutical industry, and has owned the property for the past 13 years and is considering the site upgrades as a component of a long-term commitment to the site as the company home. MedPro Systems has 112 employees and plans to increase the number of employees by “30” within the next three years. 
Mr. Rizzo requested that Mr. Tibor Litincsics be sworn in; Mr. Tibor Litincsics gave his qualifications and was accepted by the Board.
Mr. Litincsics explained that Conklin Associates prepared the site survey as well as the site plan and applications to NJDEP, LURP, Morris County Planning Board and other agencies. The 

primary exhibits for this application are exhibit A-11, Site Plan Existing Conditions sheet one of two, dated: 04/23/2018; latest revision date: 06/04/2020 (Planning Board & SCD Review) and exhibit A-12, Amended Site Plan, dated: 04/23/2018;  latest revision date: 06/04/2020  (Planning Board & SCD Review) in referring to exhibit A-12 Mr. Litincsics gave a summary of the site being 4.18 acres on the edge of town located at the intersection of Howard Boulevard and Stierli Court (a sliver of this land along the Howard Blvd. right-of-way is located in Mt. Arlington). This property is in the OB zone. HJR Group took advantage of the absence of the workforce during the CV crisis to have interior renovations and electrical upgrades done. HJR is before the Board to with a few modest site improvements to accommodate our staff; including expanding the parking lot to add additional parking stalls to accommodate the increase in employees over the next three years.  Referring to exhibit A-12 Mr. Litincsics explained that this building was built for a light industrial use with a number of loading docks; the loading docks are located in the rear of the building and are not being utilized for this reason we are requesting to be able to remove the loading docks and replace this area as a new package drop-off area for Amazon, Fed-Ex, Ups deliveries.  This will result in a slight reduction in impervious coverage. The area surrounding the building was discussed Mr. Litincsics pointed out the Berkshire Valley Wildlife Management area & the wetlands also located in the rear of the property.  The Freshwater Wetlands letter of Interpretation stated that the based on the information submitted a site inspection by their staff on December 27, 2019, determined that the Wetlands boundary line as shown on exhibit A-12 is accurate.  Mr. Litincsics explained the area to the north of the site adjoins the Berkshire Valley Wildlife Management and Cracker Barrel, to the south are the offices of New Jersey Department of Transportation with some wetlands in the far rear of the building.
There are currently 115 parking stalls/ Town code requires 111 parking stalls; 33 new parking stalls are proposed (148 total parking stalls).  Mr. Litincsics discussed utilizing the existing traffic aisle and the circulation pattern.  The existing (10’ X 20’) parking stalls throughout the site are consistent with the original approval by the Planning Board; the new stalls on the west and south side of the building are10’ X 18’. The addition of the planted islands and ADA stalls necessitates some flexibility. Spot elevations are provided around the entire accessible stalls with the 2% slope limitation; also a drop curb detail is provided as shown on exhibit A-12. 
The applicant has ongoing permit applications and dialogue with the NJDEP including the preparation and deed restriction for the conservation easement.
A series of landscape islands will be added. Three trees will be removed to accommodate the parking expansion. Thirteen new trees will be planted as detailed on exhibit A-12 and also shown on exhibit A-11. 
The existing impervious coverage is 51.1%; the proposed is 54.2% the Township allows 55%.
In terms of the stormwater Mr. Litincsics explained the modified rational method calculations for the 6,775 sf of new impervious surface; calculations indicate a twenty minute duration storm is the critical storm event requiring 5,900 gallons of seepage pit storage. A 31,000 gallon seepage pit with2’ of stone provided for 6,000CF of stormwater storage, this site has the benefit of extremely course rockaway sandy soils which infiltrate well. As shown on the plans the rear 2/3 of the roof leader drains directly into the seepage pits.
There is a dumpster on site to the far right east corner of the property enclosed by board on board.


The lighting plan (revision date: 02/20/20) was discussed; the light pole bases shall not exceed more than 2” above grade in hard surfaces and 6” above grade in lawn areas. The light poles are to be a minimum of 2.5” from the edge of the curb and aligned with the parking stall striping. A waiver is requested for the continued use of 26’ tall poles. The Lighting will be on a timer. 
There was discussion on the challenges of trying to hook up to the city water lines; the site is serviced by a private well.  The property is also serviced by a functioning septic system, approved by the Township Health Department allowing for 3,000 gallons per day. Based on the water meter records, the actual use on a typical work day is 1,328 GPD, which is below the 3,000 GPD the system was designed for.
The site is serviced by a septic system, the site is within the Highlands preservation area and sanitary sewers are not permitted to be extended into the Highlands Preservation Area.
Mr. Rizzo requested that Mr. Tibor Litincsics review with the Board the needed waivers;

1. A waiver is necessary form section 13-8.702A as parking spots are 10’X 20’new stalls are 10’ X 18’ while off street parking is required to be 9’ X 18”; travel isles were discussed
Mr. Stern questioned it the State approved the additional impervious coverage.
Mr. Litincsics stated yes. For the record the Highlands Exemption letter is dated 01/17/2020; No. 1400-19-00041.1 /activity No. APD-190001
2. A waiver is necessary form section 13-8.700D as concrete curb is proposed / Belgian block is required.
3. A waiver is necessary from section 13-8.702K, a single striping is proposed /hairpin parking stall striping is required.
4. A waiver is necessary from section 13-8.702N and 13-8.707E which require nine foot wide island with a 2.5-3” caliper shade tree to separate parking bays exceeding 20 spaces.
The south parking lot space bay has an existing transformer rather than a shade tree.
5. A waiver is necessary from section 13-8.707EK 

Open to the Public: 
No one stepped forward
Closed to the Public.

In review of Mr. Stern’s report dated May 18, 2020 page 2, beginning with item #3:
Tibor explained on the north side of the building there are six proposed electric car charging stations they are existing parking stalls adjacent to the building twelve cars can be charged they are indicated with blue lines as shown on exhibit A-12.
Mr. Stern requested a detail of the charging stations be provided; Mr. Latincsics stated a detail of the charging stations will be provided.
Mr. Bautz questioned if the charging stations are generic do they fit all cars?
Mr. Ungemach of HJR Group stated that the charging stations are generic and will fit any car.
4.   The loading docks are no longer needed and will be removed entirely; the area will be upgraded and landscaped. 
5.  Mr. Ungemach explained that within a year of the completeness of the parking lot upgrade, the plan is to put store front windows and doors in place of the overhead doors that are to be removed. This area will be a minor entry into the building.

6.   A six foot wide sidewalk with a drop curb ramp for handicap will be added. 
7.   The parking lot will be repaved and striped. HJR Group is requesting single stripping. The process will be done by following the sequent of construction.

8.   The number of parking spaces will increase from 115 to a total of 148 parking stalls.
Items 9, 10 & 11 reference waivers that were previously discussed.
12.  HJR Group would like to continue the use of concrete curbing; the Board agreed.
13.  The Board agreed to hairpin parking stalls and single striping.
14.  Planted islands are being added throughout the site
15.  The transformer is an existing condition.
16.  The parking plan will be graphically depicted on the site and consistent.
17.   Board on board will be used for the trash enclosure with a gate and latch.
18.  The existing height of the light fixtures will remain at 26 feet.
19.   Lighting details have been provided and the light lens will be parallel to the ground.
Items 20 & 21 have been addressed.
22.  The base plate/bolt cover will be bronze.
23.  The landscaping plan specifies “13” October glory shade trees, there are no additional hedges; but, the applicant will work out a plan with Mr. Stern to plant some type of shrubbery.
24.  An additional shade tree has been added to the plan as shown on exhibit A-12.
25.  Planting details are provided on exhibit A-11.
26.  HJR Group is asking for Amended Site Plan and Final Site Plan approval subject to an As-Built being provided to the Township Engineer. (to be discussed further)

Open to the Public: 
No one stepped forward
Closed to the Public.

In review of Mr. Ferriero’s report dated June 12, 2020 
Mr. Ferriero discussed the conservation easement shown on exhibit A-12 an increase in the wetlands transition area to be filed on the deed and will be a condition of any approval by the Board.
The lighting plans modifications will need to be updated showing the latest revision date.
When the Architectural Plans come in for signature they must be signed and sealed by the Architect.
There was discussion on the NJDEP Highlands exemption which indicates the property is not consistent with the Wastewater Management Plan. HJR Group has been working with NJDEP
In reference to the site disposal system and has a design flow in excess of 2,000 gallons per day, which is in compliance with wastewater management.
The applicant will need a T-1 permit for modification to NJDEP for sewer.

Mr. Tibor Litincsics stated that HJR Group is in the process of working with NJDEP in reference to the Conservation Easement/Deed Restriction this will be filed on the Deed. 
Mr. Ferriero stated that this should be a condition of final approval.



Mr. Rizzo, Esq. stated the form of the deed and the description of the area has already been approved by NJDEP back in March; the reason they are not signed and submitted is because of the Covid lockdown.

Mr. Stern stated that we are just dealing with the parking lot expansion a certificate of occupancy has already been granted; a time restriction may be needed. 
Mr. Ferriero stated because of the new lighting on the premises a Certificate of Approval will be needed.

The As-Built will be submitted for review, Mr. Stern & Mr. Ferriero will view the site to determine compliance.   The plans will be updated to meet all the conditions to be signed by the Board when the project is complete the As-built is submitted. 

Open to the Public: 
No one stepped forward
Closed to the Public.

Mr. Rilee made a motion to approve PBA-20-001(HJR Group) with all the stipulations agreed to tonight on record, Mr. Wetzel seconded.
Roll call: Mr. Rilee, yes; Mr. Wetzel, yes; Mr. Potillo, yes; Ms. Overman, yes; Mr. DeFillippo, yes; Mr. Shadiack, yes; Mr. DiDomenico, yes; Ms. Vitiello, yes; Mr. Bautz, yes.  

CORRESPONDENCE:
DISCUSSION:
Mr. Stern updated the Board on the progress of the Ledgewood Commons.
The Ledgewood Commons is on schedule considering the pandemic. Site improvements and the intersection of Route 10 improvements will be completed in the fourth quarter of 2020. Walmart Super Center is targeting a fourth quarter 2020 opening as well as retail A, B & C tenants are also targeting a fourth quarter opening in 2020 as well as first quarter 2021.
The only delay at this point would be the fitness location as well as Marshalls being delayed to first quarter 2021. They are moving forward and zoning permits have been issued for some of the building B tenants for fit outs; Starbucks has submitted there fit out plan. We have Five Guys, Chipotle (Mexican Grill) as well as a Chinese restaurant coming in. 
There was some discussion on small changes made to the corner area (the old Ruby Tuesdays) in reference to building elevation and the building entrance.
The Men’s Warehouse store front was discussed along with signage on the building.
The plans for building A and the Walmart have been signed off; the old Marshalls building what remains of it has been signed off and building B has been signed off. At this point building C is awaiting Mr. Sterns sign off.
The new Plaza area was reviewed and the decorative arch between the two buildings that leads into the Plaza area for seating, benches decorative planter containers with perennials Mr. Stern further described the landscape of the area. A three foot high decorative stone wall is provided for the safety of the children in this area. The lighting on the arch was discussed this project has come a long; way the plans are moving along.


Mr. Stern stated outdoor dining has been approved by the governing body; applications have been coming in our staff has approved and issued seven permits:
1. Anthony & Sons
2. Anthony Franco’s Pizza
3. Fuddruckers 
4. Rose’s Luncheonette
5.  Roxbury Diner
6. TGI Fridays
7. Muldoons

Mr. Wetzel requested a copy of the list of businesses that are approved for outdoor dining for the Township Economic Development Committee to view and place on the website.

[bookmark: _GoBack]OPEN TO THE PUBLIC: 

Motion to adjourn this meeting was made a 8:30pm

TOWNSHIP OF ROXBURY
PLANNING BOARD
Dolores Tardive, Board Secretary
June 17, 2020
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